

# THE DISTRIBUTION OF UNITED STATES FOREIGN AID

## Shaochi Shawn Chuang<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Research Scholar, Department of Social Sciences, Princeton High School, USA

## Abstract

Over the last few decades, the United States has largely provided foreign aid based on political interests instead of humanitarian needs. Conditions for providing aid include enforcing foreign recipients to use the aid on American products and prioritizing aid to countries with a larger presence in popular media platforms. Thus, foreign assistance is not being directed to countries that need it the most, which can significantly affect political instability in the foreign country as well as exacerbate any existing refugee crisis. On a more macro-scale, the United States' failure to provide aid to the neediest also ultimately harms its sphere of influence, especially when undemocratic foreign countries end up addressing the humanitarian gap that the United States could have fulfilled. This paper aims to elucidate the global scale of this problem and propose some strategies to address this issue from a financial and political point of view.

# Keywords

United States Foreign Aid, Bilateral Aid, Recipients of Foreign Aid, Foreign Policy

# **1.0 INTRODUCTION**

## 1.1 Significance of Study and Problems Addressed

Currently, the United States provides foreign aid to countries based largely on political interests rather than humanitarian needs. The Congressional Research Service on foreign aid states that the US's rationales for foreign aid are national security, commercial interests, and humanitarian concerns. However, upon closer examination, it is clear that these rationales are not considered equal. This paper will address why the United States should increase the total amount of assistance given annually to meet commitments while directing a more significant portion of the fund to countries that most need aid.

## 1.2 Historical Background of Foreign Aid

In 2005, the U.S. had only given 0.15% of its Gross National Income (GNI), vastly falling short of the target of 0.7% (Runde, 2020). Furthermore, in 2007, the United States tied 56.8% of its bilateral aid, the highest of any other country (Buchholz, 2020). Tying aid forces recipient countries to use the money it receives on American products, leading to the money benefiting the U.S. instead of domestic goals. This simple fact demonstrates that the U.S. prioritizes commercial interests over humanitarian aid. This is further emphasized by the fact that, in 2019, only 6 of the top 10 recipients of U.S. foreign aid were among the 21 countries (including Palestine) that required the most aid (UNOCHA, 2019). Countries that received significant US aid are Israel, Egypt, and Jordan, which received a surplus than what was necessary.

## 2.0 DETRIMENT OF PRIORITIZING POLITICAL INTERESTS

## 2.1 Recent Examples

In 2021, Israel was the largest receiver of US aid, receiving nearly \$5 billion dollars in 2021, significantly more than they realistically required (Roberts, 2021). This discrepancy could be explained by these countries' prominence in American media and politics, which significantly impacts American foreign policy decisions by influencing lawmakers' focus. Meanwhile, the remaining 15 countries and the problems they face have hardly any presence on the same platforms and consequently receive significantly less aid (UNOCHA, 2019). For example, the Rohingya genocide in Myanmar in 2017 and the subsequent refugee crisis are among the most critical humanitarian situations today; however, the Rohingya people and the governments supporting them, such as Bangladesh, receive

minimal funding for their efforts. As such, we can infer that while congress does consider humanitarian need when determining aid allocation, political interests are prioritized.

#### 2.2 Crisis Severity

The United States has continued to fail in meeting its commitments in giving foreign aid with respect to international agreements such as the Monterrey Consensus, Doha Declaration, and the Addis Ababa Action Agenda. In these agreements, developed countries committed to working towards providing "0.7 percent of [their] gross national product (GNP) as [aid] to developing countries.

Thus, with the U.S. lacking in aid, developing countries around the world risk turning into failed states and safe havens for terror organizations. Thus, failing to provide for the world's neediest also harms the U.S. by damaging national security and its sphere of influence, especially when undemocratic countries such as China increase their aid and soft power on the world stage.

Therefore, the United States should ultimately realign its overall strategy to allocate funds to prioritize needs instead of political interests. Aid should be allocated directly to trusted governments and organizations, such as the UN, to assist countries in need. The money can be used to help countries develop self-sufficiency through programs that develop infrastructure and education. According to Their (2021), foreign aid can also be used to promote good governance and eradicate corruption within these countries, boosting global political stability and security. For the betterment of the world, the US must stop providing false promises and meet commitments now by providing funds to those in need.

### 3.0 POTENTIAL SOLUTIONS

## 3.1 Divert Funds from Military Spending to Foreign Aid

First, the United States should increase the amount of the national budget allocated to aid to the target of 0.7% of GNI. To meet this goal, the U.S. would have to increase its foreign aid spending by \$112.73 Billion (B) compared to 2020 spending (USAID, 2019). The money should be obtained by diverting funds away from military spending to foreign aid. According to the Congressional Budget Office, in the fiscal year 2020, the U.S. spent \$714B on its military, which was more than the next nine countries combined. Military expenditure has been close to, if not more than 50% of its total discretionary spending, begging the question—what causes this spending to be so high? Is this amount of money necessary? As such, if the military expenditure is meticulously scrutinized, unnecessary money spent on military expenditures can be diverted toward foreign aid.

#### 3.2 Drive Policy to Increase Foreign Aid

From a long-term perspective, this solution is effective if it has support from the US government and the public. Support for foreign aid has been consistently bipartisan. For instance, the Trump administration consistently failed to convince congress to approve cuts to foreign aid proposed by the President's Budget Request due to strong bipartisan opposition (Holland, 2019). Except for the Trump administration, presidents from both parties have also shown support for increasing foreign aid. Specifically, under the Bush, Clinton, and Obama administrations, the United States has agreed to the Monterrey Consensus (2002), Doha Declaration (2008), and Addis Ababa Action Agenda (2015), respectively. This demonstrates not only the bipartisan popularity of foreign aid but also consistent support for the specific targets set.

#### 3.3 Leverage Public Support

Public support can also be leveraged to influence policymaking. Research shows that Americans across the political spectrum believe foreign aid should constitute 10% of the federal budget, or roughly \$682 billion, in FY2021 (Carpenter, 2021). Much more than the proposed amount that would allow the U.S. to fulfill its international commitments. Additionally, studies consistently show that most Americans believe that the U.S. spends over a quarter of the federal budget on foreign aid. When informed that the U.S. spends approximately 1% on foreign aid, opposition to expansion significantly decreases. As a result, the US should tackle this issue from a policy standpoint and utilize the support of its citizens for leverage. Since public opinion on foreign aid is heavily influenced by the information available, if properly informed of both the U.S.'s prior commitments and its current lack of aid, the public will support an increase in foreign assistance.

### 4.0 CONCLUSION

In the past, the United States has failed to fulfill past foreign aid commitments due to prioritizing political interests instead of humanitarian ones. Without aid, these foreign nations can fall deeper into political instability, exacerbate the existing refugee crisis, and ultimately harm the United States' sphere of influence. Solutions must be undertaken at the policy level. It is important to acknowledge that while policy-driven solutions may produce the most optimal long-term solution, but proposed policies can take a very long time to implement. This paper

considered leveraging public opinion to give momentum to drive policy. Future applications and extensions of this research can explore strategies and historical precedents in which public opinion helped lead to a swifter and more favorable outcome for the proposed policies.

#### **Works Citation**

- Buchholz, Katharina. "Infographic: Where U.S. Foreign Aid Is Going." Statista Infographics, 23 Dec. 2020, www.statista.com/chart/17610/countries-receiving-us-foreign-aid/.
- Carpenter, Charli. "Americans Are More Generous on Foreign Aid than They Realize." *World Politics Review*, 30 Nov. 2021y, www.worldpoliticsreview.com/public-opinion-supports-an-increased-us-foreign-aid-budget/?one-time-read-code=53574165991004939544.
- Congressional Budget Office. "Discretionary Spending in Fiscal Year 2020: An Infographic | Congressional Budget Office." *Www.cbo.gov*, 31 Apr. 2021, www.cbo.gov/publication/57172.
- Congressional Research Service. "Foreign Assistance: An Introduction to U.S. Programs and Policy." Congressional Research Service, 10 Jan. 2022, crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R40213.
- Danish Institute for International Studies. "Untying Aid: Is It Working?" *OECD*, 2009, www.oecd.org/dac/evaluation/44375975.pdf
- David Halloran Lumsdaine. *Moral Vision in International Politics : The Foreign Aid Regime, 1949-1989.* Princeton University Press, 1993.
- Holland, Steve. "Trump Drops Bid to Slash Foreign Aid after Congress Objects." *Reuters*, 22 Aug. 2019, www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-aid/trump-drops-bid-to-slash-foreign-aid-after-congress-objects-idUSKCN1VC285.
- KAISER FAMILY FOUNDATION. "Data Note: Americans' Views on the U.S. Role in Global Health." *The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation*, 11 Apr. 2016, www.kff.org/global-health-policy/poll-finding/datanote-americans-views-on-the-u-s-role-in-global-health/.
- Meylan, Phillip. "Does the U.S. Spend Too Much on Defense?" *The Factual | Blog*, 25 Feb. 2022, www.thefactual.com/blog/does-the-u-s-spend-too-much-on-defense/.
- Peter G. Peterson Foundation. "U.S. Defense Spending Compared to Other Countries." *Pgpf.org*, Peter G. Peterson Foundation, 11 May 2022, www.pgpf.org/chart-archive/0053\_defense-comparison.
- Roberts, William. "Why Is the US Unequivocal in Its Support for Israel?" *Www.aljazeera.com*, 18 May 2021, www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/5/18/short-answer-why-is-the-united-states-so-pro-israel.
- Rotberg, Robert. "Failed States in a World of Terror." *Foreign Affairs*, 21 July 2022, www.foreignaffairs.com/failed-states-world-terror.
- Runde, Daniel. "U.S. Foreign Assistance in the Age of Strategic Competition." *Www.csis.org*, 14 May 2020, www.csis.org/analysis/us-foreign-assistance-age-strategic-competition.
- Thier, Alex. "Why Cutting Foreign Aid Makes America Weaker." ODI: Think Change, 2021,
- odi.org/en/insights/why-cutting-foreign-aid-makes-america-weaker/ The World Bank. "GNI (Current US\$) - United States | Data." *Data.worldbank.org*, 2022,
- data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GNP.MKTP.CD?locations=US.
- United Nations. *Monterrey Consensus on Financing for Development*. 2003, www.un.org/esa/ffd/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/MonterreyConsensus.pdf.
- UNOCHA. United Nations Global Humanitarian Overview. 2019, reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/GHO2019.pdf.
- USAID. "ForeignAssistance.gov." Foreignassistance.gov, 2019, foreignassistance.